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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council
Held on Tuesday 2nd Nov 2021 at 7.00pm at The Wheel Inn function room.
1. Open Forum     
There were no participants for the open forum
2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Drury (Chair), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-Chair), Cllr Butcher, Cllr Lister, Cllr Richards and Cllr Wyatt. 
Ms N Ideson - Clerk 
Apologies were received from Cllr Bartlett due a prior commitment, and Cllrs Farrington and Hutchinson who were indisposed. These were accepted.    Borough Councillor Larry Krause had sent apologies as he was also indisposed.     
3. Declaration of Interests 

There were no Declarations of Interest. 
4. Borough Councillor’s report
There was no report, but prior to the meeting Cllr Krause had emailed to alert the council to a range of support grants listed in a recent “Community Grants Funding Update” in Leader’s briefing no 181” Cllr Bartlett will be asked to contact Michelle Byrne and to investigate any applicable to Westwell Parish.
                          ACTION CD/TB
5. Minutes and Matters Arising
5.1   Minutes of 6th September & 5th October 2021
Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 6th September and 5th October 2021 be approved and confirmed as true records. 

5.2   Matters Arising 
5.2.1 Tutt Hill Postcodes Follow up questions have been received from ABC. The Clerk will continue to progress the issue.
5.2.2 Eureka Park (Trinity Lakes) Cllrs Drury and Bartlett to resume contact with Quadrant/DHA; SLRA have submitted comments to the informal consultation.

5.2.3 Tutt Hill lampposts On hold pending further information from ABC, who are consulting all parishes. 
5.2.4 Church path Application of a weed killer spray is necessary to maintain the appearance of the gravel path near the church gate.                                                                                                    ACTION CD
5.2.5 Asset register survey and works Cllrs Bainbridge and Drury to conduct a survey and report any works needed under Parish Assets Maintenance.                                                                ACTION CB/CD             
5.2.6 Titles The Council agreed that it is now thought unnecessary to continue with the prefix of Mrs or Ms for female Cllrs. From now on the Council will adopt the title of just ‘Cllrs’ for all Councillors. It was agreed that the titles for Chairman and Vice- Chairman will become Chair and Vice-Chair. Correspondence from NALC has verified that the titles Chair and Vice Chair will still be valid legal terms.
6. To receive proposals from the Staffing Committee:
A proposal was tabled and accepted:

Resolution to exclude the Press and Public: It is resolved that, under Section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (admission to meetings) Act 1960 that because of the confidential nature of the business to be dealt with, the press and public leave the meeting during these items, namely proposals tabled by the Staffing Committee.

Proposals, tabled by the Staffing Committee were debated and accepted by Resolution:

Resolved
It is resolved that the proposals, tabled by the Staffing Committee, be accepted 

7. Planning matters
7.1 Planning applications received

7.1.1 21/01765/AS Barn at, Park House Farm, Westwell Lane 
Change of use and conversion of agricultural barn and outbuilding to dwelling with associated annexe and parking provision with demolition and removal of cattle sheds with associated Listed Building Consent Application No. 21/01766/AS.
This application was discussed and the thoroughness of the detailed plans noted. The Council welcomed the application which will save and re-purpose a historic Kent barn. Earlier plans had also been supported 
Resolved
The Council support the application and this will be submitted to ABC. 
ACTION  NI
7.2 Planning applications received after distribution of agenda.
       7.2.1 21/01805/AS Mercury Windows Ltd, Maidstone Road.

 Erection of 2 metre high security fencing (retrospective)
Westwell Parish Council objects to this retrospective planning application. A fence of this style and height fundamentally changes the character and openness of this part of Tutt Hill. This area is an open, former service station area and not an industrial site and, although visually permeable the fence is visually prominent, intrusive and, causing unacceptable visual harm to the detriment of the character of the area.   This fence is already challenging access to the fish and chip shop.
Councillors noted that in 2014 the Planning Inspector overturned ABC's decision to refuse planning application no. 14/00277/AS and in doing so recommended that a "post and chain fence" less than 1 metre high be installed to delineate the boundary. ABC subsequently included this as a condition.
Resolved

Object for the reasons stated above.
ACTION  NI
7.3  Other planning matters
7.3.1 To ratify submission 21/00202/HG Park House Farm, Westwell Lane 
To Remove 12 metres of existing hedgerow to create new access. Replanting onsite includes 900 metres of new native hedge and infill gaps in the existing hedgerow on the western boundary of the land.
This decision was made via email as the time limit was short and tree/hedge applications cannot be time -extended. Therefore it was considered acceptable to deal with the application in this manner.  The Council submitted a note of support as the hedgerow removal was to enable agricultural access only; the previous access to the field being unavailable now that the farm yard has been repurposed The council also noted and welcomed the extensive replanting of hedgerow being planned.
Resolved:

The submission of support was ratified.

7.3.2 17/01613/AS - Land at Lenacre Hall Farm, Sandyhurst Lane, Boughton Aluph,- The Council noted that this hybrid application for up to 79 dwellings which was on hold is now to be decided at ABC Planning committee on Nov 10th.  Westwell PC will continue to support Boughton Aluph in anyway that they can if requested to do so. Westwell Council’s objection comments are transcribed in the Officers Report to the Planning Committee which recommends to refuse. Westwell offered to reiterate these comments should this be needed later. 
7.3.3 21/01629/AS Barn at Tutt Hill Farm, Westwell Lane, Westwell. The follow up comments the Council submitted to ABC have not been uploaded to the website. They were sent directly to the case officer.  It was agreed to request again for ABC to upload the comments onto the planning portal and in the interests of transparency to also forward them to the applicant. 
                           ACTION  CD
8. Financial report

8.1 Progress against the budget to date


       Councillors noted the payments in accordance with the budget.
8.2 Payments in accordance with the budget
Resolved : 

The following payments were agreed in accordance with the budget
	Payments
	£

	N Ideson (salary Sept)
	452.80

	N Ideson (expenses Sept)
	99.45

	N Ideson (Additional hours)
	250.56

	KALC- Intro to Planning webinar
	60.00

	
	

	N Ideson ( salary Oct)
	452.80

	N Ideson (expenses Oct)
	68.19

	ICO membership
	40.00

	Aspire – swing refirb
	934.56

	Westwell Eye VAT
	78.40

	Receipts
	£

	Lloyds Bank interest (Sept & Oct)
	0.26

	Parish Hall – Contribution to pedestrian access
	1500.00

	Cemetery
	300.00

	Precept
	12947.50


Balance (cheque and deposit accounts):   £ 61.305.04  as at 30th Sept 2021

Balance (No 2 account):  £  3.41

Balance (Eye account):  £  4241.45

8.3 Report on works to which the Council is committed .

Provision of water supply to the cemetery: See item 9.
Garden of Remembrance hedge:  Ongoing maintenance required

Highway Improvement works: See item 10
Transfer of ownership of land south & east of playing field: In progress with Thorneloe & Co

Footpath map noticeboard: In hand with Chair. 

Cemetery information noticeboard: Content of the notice board is being considered further.  
8.4 Eye financial report

Following discussion it was agreed that responsibility for the Eye financial Report be delegated to the Westwell Eye Working Group. This arrangement will be more efficient and will align with the work of the Westwell Eye Working Group contacts with Editor. It will also enable the Eye Working Group to view the bank accounts in real time, eliminating the need for the Clerk to pass on information which causes a delay.
Resolved
The Clerk to initiate the transfer of the Westwell Eye Bank Account treasurer’s details. 
This will be changed to Cllr Bainbridge.
ACTION NI/CB
8.5 Consideration of the first draft budget

The first draft of the budget was considered. The Clerk was congratulated on the very clear and helpful notes accompanying the first draft. As it is currently unlikely that either the grant for concurrent functions or the support grant to compensate for those not paying parish council tax will  be paid this year, the main driver of the precept is therefore the parish council’s on-going planned expenditure, plus consideration of the one off projects. These will be considered further, including the highways improvement project costs.  The next stage of Budget work will be taken forward by the Clerk, Cllrs Lister and Bainbridge. Progress will be by email with a meeting if needed. The Budget needs to be finalised and approved at the Parish Council meeting on January 4th to meet the January 7th 2022 deadline for submitting the precept request to ABC. 
ACTION TL/NI/CB
8.6 Other financial matters

8.6.1 AGAR External audit signed off
The Council received correspondence from PKF Little John that the AGAR had been signed off by the external auditor and no issues raised. The notices were displayed in the notice boards for the required amount of time for transparency purposes 

8.6.2 To consider quote for the hedge cutting at the playing field 
Resolved

To approve the quote from Aspire for £267.50. Clerk to notify contractors and request a date, to avoid conflict with tree work by UKPN contractor.
ACTION  NI
8.6.3 To consider quote for playing field play equipment repairs

Resolved

To approve the quote for £540 from Aspire for works to the spinning wheel and roundabout.

ACTION  NI
Noted that this is much less that the first quote as Cllrs Drury and Bainbridge have agreed to pressure wash and treat the tables. 
9. Update on the cemetery water supply
Some minor additional items costing £95 arising at the site meeting on 13th October have been included in Mr Brice’s updated quote of £1415 (excl. VAT).  Jonathan Kydd was thanked for his clear arrangements for paying for the water, which were also agreed. 
Resolved

Approved to proceed, Clerk to inform the contractor that works can begin at his earliest convenience
ACTION  NI
10. Update on the  Westwell Parish Highways Improvements Programme (HIP)
Cllrs Drury and Bartlett had circulated a report and recommendations from the on site meeting with KCC Highways HiP team  on Oct 13th. On the advice that KCC Highways undertake only one parish improvement scheme a year. Councillors agreed that the first item that will be taken as a priority is the 30mph speed and safety issues in Sandyhurst Lane.  Cllr Bartlett is also taking these to the SLRA Committee for endorsement. Cllrs Drury and Bartlett will establish the process and costs for the work with the KCC Highways HiP Team, and available funding .
Resolved
To progress a highways improvement speed reduction and safety programme of road surface paintwork in the 30 mph section of Sandyhurst Lane. 
ACTION TB/CD 
11. Clerk’s report 

11.1 Correspondence: All correspondence was circulated as received
11.2  Clerk’s training - The Council congratulated the Clerk on completing the ILCA qualification. The next stage of training is the CiLCA to become a fully qualified Clerk. That is scheduled to start in March 2022
11.3  GDPR  No GDPR issues.
12. Reports from Parish representatives
12.1 KALC   -  Cllr Bartlett’s  report of the KALC Exec on 16th October 2021 was circulated.
12.2 ACRK  -  Cllr Butcher’s note from the ACRK meeting held on the 18th October was circulated . 
12.3 Highways -  Noted that the Westwell Lane that runs down to the junction with Eastwell lane is to be repaired by KCC Highways Asset Maintenance Team
12.4 Tree Warden –  Cllr Wyatt advised that the PCC was planning to plant a  Japanese Cherry in  St Mary’s Churchyard.  
12.5 Parish Hall Management Committee – a verbal update report on the parish hall usage was given by Cllr Bainbridge
12.6 PCSO’s report – No report, no meeting arranged. Police have advised that PCSO Team is short staffed.  
13. Items for the next meeting
13.1 Final Budget for 2022-23 
13.2 Progress on replacement goal posts 
13.2 Review of other playing field equipment  
Date of next meetings
4th January 2022.   8th March  
The meeting closed at 9.45pm
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